
428 

14 CFR Ch. II (1–1–16 Edition) § 382.45 

book air transportation in order to ob-
tain their feedback on the Web site’s 
accessibility and usability before the 
dates specified in paragraph (c)(1) of 
this section. Collectively, such individ-
uals must be able to provide feedback 
on the usability of the Web site by in-
dividuals with visual, auditory, tactile, 
and cognitive disabilities. Consultation 
is required to ensure that your Web 
site is usable by individuals with dis-
abilities by the date specified in para-
graph (c)(1). 

(3) You are permitted to use a Level 
AA conforming alternate version only 
when conforming a public-facing Web 
page to all WCAG 2.0 Level AA success 
criteria would constitute an undue bur-
den or fundamentally alter the infor-
mation or functionality provided by 
that page. 

(4) You must assist prospective pas-
sengers who indicate that they are un-
able to use your Web site due to a dis-
ability and contact you through other 
channels (e.g., by telephone or at the 
ticket counter) as follows: 

(i) Disclose Web-based discount fares 
to the passenger if his or her itinerary 
qualifies for the discounted fare. 

(ii) Provide Web-based amenities to 
the passenger, such as waiving any fee 
applicable to making a reservation or 
purchasing a ticket using a method 
other than your Web site (e.g., by tele-
phone), unless the fee applies to other 
customers purchasing the same fare 
online. 

(d) As a carrier covered under para-
graph (c) of this section, you must pro-
vide a mechanism on your primary Web 
site for persons with disabilities to re-
quest disability accommodation serv-
ices for future flights, including but 
not limited to wheelchair assistance, 
seating accommodation, escort assist-
ance for a visually impaired passenger, 
and stowage of an assistive device no 
later than December 12, 2015. You may 
require individuals who request accom-
modations using this mechanism to 
provide contact information (e.g., 
name, daytime phone, evening phone, 
and email address) for follow-up by 
your customer service department or 
medical desk. 

(e) As a carrier covered under para-
graph (c) of this section, you must pro-
vide a disclaimer activated when a user 

clicks a link on your primary Web site 
to an external Web site or to third- 
party software informing the user that 
the Web site or software may not fol-
low the same accessibility policies no 
later than December 12, 2016. 

[Doc. No. DOT–OST–2004–19482, 73 FR 27665, 
May 13, 2008, as amended at 74 FR 11471, Mar. 
18, 2009; 78 FR 67914, Nov. 12, 2013] 

§ 382.45 Must carriers make copies of 
this Part available to passengers? 

(a) As a carrier, you must keep a cur-
rent copy of this part at each airport 
you serve. As a foreign carrier, you 
must keep a copy of this part at each 
airport serving a flight you operate 
that begins or ends at a U.S. airport. 
You must make this copy available for 
review by any member of the public on 
request. 

(b) If you have a Web site, it must 
provide notice to consumers that they 
can obtain a copy of this part in an ac-
cessible format from the Department 
of Transportation by any of the fol-
lowing means: 

(1) For calls made from within the 
United States, by telephone via the 
Toll-Free Hotline for Air Travelers 
with Disabilities at 1–800–778–4838 
(voice) or 1–800–455–9880 (TTY), 

(2) By telephone to the Aviation Con-
sumer Protection Division at 202–366– 
2220 (voice) or 202–366–0511 (TTY), 

(3) By mail to the Air Consumer Pro-
tection Division, C–75, U.S. Depart-
ment of Transportation, 1200 New Jer-
sey Ave., SE., West Building, Room 
W96–432, Washington, DC 20590, and 

(4) On the Aviation Consumer Protec-
tion Division’s Web site (http:// 
airconsumer.ost.dot.gov). 

Subpart D—Accessibility of Airport 
Facilities 

§ 382.51 What requirements must car-
riers meet concerning the accessi-
bility of airport facilities? 

(a) As a carrier, you must comply 
with the following requirements with 
respect to all terminal facilities you 
own, lease, or control at a U.S. airport: 

(1) You must ensure that terminal fa-
cilities providing access to air trans-
portation are readily accessible to and 
usable by individuals with disabilities, 
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including individuals who use wheel-
chairs. You are deemed to comply with 
this obligation if the facilities meet re-
quirements applying to places of public 
accommodation under Department of 
Justice (DOJ) regulations imple-
menting Title III of the Americans 
with Disabilities Act (ADA). 

(2) With respect to any situation in 
which boarding and deplaning by level- 
entry loading bridges or accessible pas-
senger lounges to and from an aircraft 
is not available, you must ensure that 
there is an accessible route between 
the gate and the area from which air-
craft are boarded (e.g., the tarmac in a 
situation in which level-entry boarding 
is not available). An accessible route is 
one meeting the requirements of the 
Americans with Disabilities Act Acces-
sibility Guidelines (ADAAG), sections 
4.3.3 through 4.3.10. 

(3) You must ensure that systems of 
intra- and inter-terminal transpor-
tation, including, but not limited to, 
moving sidewalks, shuttle vehicles and 
people movers, comply with applicable 
requirements of the Department of 
Transportation’s ADA rules (49 CFR 
parts 37 and 38). 

(4) Your contracts or leases with air-
port operators concerning the use of 
airport facilities must set forth your 
airport accessibility responsibility 
under this part and that of the airport 
operator under applicable section 504 
and ADA rules of the Department of 
Transportation and Department of Jus-
tice. 

(5) In cooperation with the airport 
operator and in consultation with local 
service animal training organiza-
tion(s), you must provide animal relief 
areas for service animals that accom-
pany passengers departing, connecting, 
or arriving at an airport on your 
flights. 

(6) You must enable captioning at all 
times on all televisions and other 
audio-visual displays that are capable 
of displaying captions and that are lo-
cated in any portion of the terminal to 
which any passengers have access on 
May 13, 2009. The captioning must be 
high-contrast insofar as is feasible. 

(7) You must replace any televisions 
and other audio-visual displays pro-
viding passengers with safety briefings, 
information, or entertainment that do 

not have high-contrast captioning ca-
pability with equipment that does have 
such capability whenever such equip-
ment is replaced in the normal course 
of operations and/or whenever areas of 
the terminal in which such equipment 
is located are undergoing substantial 
renovation or expansion. 

(8) If you newly acquire televisions 
and other audio-visual displays for pas-
senger safety briefings, information, or 
entertainment on or after May 13, 2009, 
such equipment must have high-con-
trast captioning capability. 

(b) As a carrier, you must ensure that 
passengers with a disability can readily 
use all terminal facilities you own, 
lease, or control at a foreign airport. In 
the case of foreign carriers, this re-
quirement applies only to terminal fa-
cilities that serve flights covered by 
§ 382.7 of this part. 

(1) This means that passengers with a 
disability must be able to move readily 
through such terminal facilities to get 
to or from the gate and any other area 
from which passengers board the air-
craft you use for such flights (e.g., the 
tarmac in the case of flights that do 
not use level-entry boarding). This ob-
ligation is in addition to your obliga-
tion to provide enplaning, deplaning, 
and connecting assistance to pas-
sengers. 

(2) You may meet this obligation 
through any combination of facility ac-
cessibility, auxiliary aids, equipment, 
the assistance of personnel, or other 
appropriate means consistent with the 
safety and dignity of passengers with a 
disability. 

(c) As a foreign carrier, you must 
meet the requirements of this section 
by May 13, 2010, except as otherwise in-
dicated in paragraph (a). As a U.S. car-
rier, you must meet the requirements 
of paragraph (b) of this section by May 
13, 2010. 

[Doc. No. DOT–OST–2004–19482, 73 FR 27665, 
May 13, 2008, as amended at 74 FR 11471, Mar. 
18, 2009; 75 FR 44887, July 30, 2010] 

§ 382.53 What information must car-
riers give individuals with a vision 
or hearing impairment at airports? 

(a)(1) As a U.S. carrier, you must en-
sure that passengers with a disability 
who identify themselves as persons 
needing visual or hearing assistance 
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have prompt access to the same infor-
mation provided to other passengers at 
each gate, ticketing area, and cus-
tomer service desk that you own, lease, 
or control at any U.S. or foreign air-
port, to the extent that this does not 
interfere with employees’ safety and 
security duties as set forth in FAA, 
TSA, and applicable foreign regula-
tions. 

(2) As a foreign carrier, you must 
make this information available at 
each gate, ticketing area, and cus-
tomer service desk that you own, lease, 
or control at any U.S. airport. At for-
eign airports, you must make this in-
formation available only at gates, 
ticketing areas, or customer service 
desks that you own, lease, or control 
and only for flights that begin or end 
in the U.S. 

(3) As a U.S. or foreign carrier, at 
any U.S. airport covered by this para-
graph where the airport has effective 
control over the covered gates, 
ticketing areas, and customer service 
desks, you and the airport are jointly 
responsible for compliance. 

(b) The information you must provide 
under paragraph (a) of this section in-
cludes, but is not limited to, the fol-
lowing: Information concerning flight 
safety, ticketing, flight check-in, flight 
delays or cancellations, schedule 
changes, boarding information, connec-
tions, gate assignments, checking bag-
gage, volunteer solicitation on oversold 
flights (e.g., offers of compensation for 
surrendering a reservation), individuals 
being paged by airlines, aircraft 
changes that affect the travel of per-
sons with disabilities, and emergencies 
(e.g., fire, bomb threat). 

(c) With respect to information on 
claiming baggage, you must provide 
the information to passengers who 
identify themselves as persons needing 
visual or hearing assistance no later 
than you provide this information to 
other passengers. 

[Doc. No. DOT–OST–2004–19482, 73 FR 27665, 
May 13, 2008, as amended at 74 FR 11471, Mar. 
18, 2009] 

§ 382.55 May carriers impose security 
screening procedures for pas-
sengers with disabilities that go be-
yond TSA requirements or those of 
foreign governments? 

(a) All passengers, including those 
with disabilities, are subject to TSA se-
curity screening requirements at U.S. 
airports. In addition, passengers at for-
eign airports, including those with dis-
abilities, may be subject to security 
screening measures required by law of 
the country in which the airport is lo-
cated. 

(b) If, as a carrier, you impose secu-
rity screening procedures for pas-
sengers with disabilities that go be-
yond those mandated by TSA (or, at a 
foreign airport, beyond the law of the 
country in which the airport is lo-
cated), you must ensure that they meet 
the following requirements: 

(1) You must use the same criteria 
for applying security screening proce-
dures to passengers with disabilities as 
to other passengers. 

(2) You must not subject a passenger 
with a disability to special screening 
procedures because the person is trav-
eling with a mobility aid or other as-
sistive device if the person using the 
aid or device clears the security system 
without activating it. 

(i) However, your security personnel 
may examine a mobility aid or assist-
ive device which, in their judgment, 
may conceal a weapon or other prohib-
ited item. 

(ii) You may conduct security 
searches of qualified individuals with a 
disability whose aids activate the secu-
rity system in the same manner as for 
other passengers. 

(3) You must not require private se-
curity screenings of passengers with a 
disability to a greater extent, or for 
any different reason, than for other 
passengers. 

(c) Except as provided in paragraph 
(d) of this section, if a passenger with 
a disability requests a private screen-
ing in a timely manner, you must pro-
vide it in time for the passenger to en-
plane. 

(d) If you use technology that can 
conduct an appropriate screening of a 
passenger with a disability without ne-
cessitating a physical search of the 
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person, you are not required to provide 
a private screening. 

[Doc. No. DOT–OST–2004–19482, 73 FR 27665, 
May 13, 2008, as amended at 74 FR 11471, Mar. 
18, 2009] 

§ 382.57 What accessibility require-
ments apply to automated airport 
kiosks? 

(a) As a carrier, you must comply 
with the following requirements with 
respect to any automated airport kiosk 
you own, lease, or control at a U.S. air-
port with 10,000 or more enplanements 
per year. 

(1) You must ensure that all auto-
mated airport kiosks installed on or 
after December 12, 2016, are models 
that meet the design specifications set 
forth in paragraph (c) of this section 
until at least 25 percent of automated 
kiosks provided in each location at the 
airport (i.e., each cluster of kiosks and 
all stand-alone kiosks at the airport) 
meets this specification. 

(2) You must ensure that at least 25 
percent of automated kiosks you own, 
lease, or control in each location at a 
U.S. airport meet the design specifica-
tions in paragraph (c) of this section by 
December 12, 2022. 

(3) When the kiosks provided in a lo-
cation at the airport perform more 
than one function (e.g., print boarding 
passes/bag tags, accept payment for 
flight amenities such as seating up-
grades/meals/WiFi access, rebook tick-
ets, etc.), you must ensure that the ac-
cessible kiosks provide all the same 
functions as the inaccessible kiosks in 
that location. 

(4) You must ensure that a passenger 
with a disability who requests an ac-
cessible automated kiosk is given pri-
ority access to any available accessible 
kiosk you own, lease, or control in that 
location at the airport. 

(5) You must ensure that each auto-
mated airport kiosk that meets the de-
sign specifications in paragraph (c) of 
this section is: 

(i) Visually and tactilely identifiable 
to users as accessible (e.g., an inter-
national symbol of accessibility affixed 
to the front of the device). 

(ii) Maintained in proper working 
condition. 

(b) As a carrier, you must comply 
with the following requirements for 

any shared-use automated airport ki-
osks you jointly own, lease, or control 
at a U.S. airport with 10,000 or more 
enplanements per year. 

(1) You must ensure that all shared- 
use automated airport kiosks you 
jointly own, lease, or control installed 
on or after December 12, 2016, meet the 
design specifications in paragraph (c) 
of this section until at least 25 percent 
of automated kiosks provided in each 
location at the airport (i.e., each clus-
ter of kiosks and all stand-alone kiosks 
at an airport) meet this specification. 

(2) You must ensure that at least 25 
percent of shared-use automated ki-
osks you own, lease, or control in each 
location at the airport meet the design 
specifications in paragraph (c) of this 
section by December 12, 2022. 

(3) When shared-use automated ki-
osks provided in a location at the air-
port perform more than one function 
(e.g., print boarding passes/bag tags, 
accept payment for flight amenities 
such as seating upgrades/meals/WiFi 
access, rebook tickets, etc.), you must 
ensure that the accessible kiosks pro-
vide all the same functions as the inac-
cessible kiosks in that location. 

(4) You must ensure that each auto-
mated airport kiosk that meets the de-
sign specifications set forth in para-
graph (c) of this section is: 

(i) Visually and tactilely identifiable 
to users as accessible (e.g., an inter-
national symbol of accessibility affixed 
to the front of the device; and 

(ii) Maintained in proper working 
condition. 

(5) As a carrier, you are jointly and 
severally liable with airport operators 
and/or other participating carriers for 
ensuring that shared-use automated 
airport kiosks are compliant with the 
requirements of paragraphs (b) and (c) 
of this section. 

(c) You must ensure that the auto-
mated airport kiosks provided in ac-
cordance with this section conform to 
the following technical accessibility 
standards with respect to their phys-
ical design and the functions they per-
form: 

(1) Self contained. Except for personal 
headsets and audio loops, automated 
kiosks must be operable without re-
quiring the user to attach assistive 
technology. 
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(2) Clear floor or ground space. A clear 
floor or ground space complying with 
section 305 of the U.S. Department of 
Justice’s 2010 ADA Standards for Ac-
cessible Design, 28 CFR 35.104 (defining 
the ‘‘2010 Standards’’ for title II as the 
requirements set forth in appendices B 
and D to 36 CFR part 1191 and the re-
quirements contained in 28 CFR 35.151) 
(hereinafter 2010 ADA Standards) must 
be provided. 

(3) Operable parts. Operable parts 
must comply with section 309 of the 
2010 ADA Standards, and the following 
requirements: 

(i) Identification. Operable parts must 
be tactilely discernible without activa-
tion; 

(ii) Timing. Where a timed response is 
required, the user must be alerted vis-
ually and by touch or sound and must 
be given the opportunity to indicate 
that more time is required; 

(iii) Status indicators. Status indica-
tors, including all locking or toggle 
controls or keys (e.g., Caps Lock and 
Num Lock keys), must be discernible 
visually and by touch or sound; and 

(iv) Color. Color coding must not be 
used as the only means of conveying 
information, indicating an action, 
prompting a response, or distin-
guishing a visual element. 

(4) Privacy. Automated airport kiosks 
must provide the opportunity for the 
same degree of privacy of input and 
output available to all individuals. 
However, if an option is provided to 
blank the screen in the speech output 
mode, the screen must blank when ac-
tivated by the user, not automatically. 

(5) Output. Automated airport kiosks 
must comply with paragraphs (c)(5)(i) 
through (iv) of this section. 

(i) Speech output enabled. Automated 
airport kiosks must provide an option 
for speech output. Operating instruc-
tions and orientation, visible trans-
action prompts, user input verification, 
error messages, and all other visual in-
formation for full use must be acces-
sible to and independently usable by 
individuals with vision impairments. 
Speech output must be delivered 
through a mechanism that is readily 
available to all users, including but not 
limited to, an industry standard con-
nector or a telephone handset. Speech 
output must be recorded or digitized 

human, or synthesized. Speech output 
must be coordinated with information 
displayed on the screen. Speech output 
must comply with paragraphs 
(c)(5)(i)(A) through (F) of this section. 

(A) When asterisks or other masking 
characters are used to represent per-
sonal identification numbers or other 
visual output that is not displayed for 
security purposes, the masking char-
acters must be spoken (‘‘*’’ spoken as 
‘‘asterisk’’) rather than presented as 
beep tones or speech representing the 
concealed information. 

(B) Advertisements and other similar 
information are not required to be au-
dible unless they convey information 
that can be used in the transaction 
being conducted. 

(C) Speech for any single function 
must be automatically interrupted 
when a transaction is selected or navi-
gation controls are used. Speech must 
be capable of being repeated and 
paused by the user. 

(D) Where receipts, tickets, or other 
outputs are provided as a result of a 
transaction, speech output must in-
clude all information necessary to 
complete or verify the transaction, ex-
cept that— 

(1) Automated airport kiosk location, 
date and time of transaction, customer 
account numbers, and the kiosk identi-
fier are not required to be audible; 

(2) Information that duplicates infor-
mation available on-screen and already 
presented audibly is not required to be 
repeated; and 

(3) Printed copies of a carrier’s con-
tract of carriage, applicable fare rules, 
itineraries and other similar supple-
mental information that may be in-
cluded with a boarding pass are not re-
quired to be audible. 

(ii) Volume control. Automated kiosks 
must provide volume control com-
plying with paragraphs (c)(5)(ii)(A) and 
(B) of this section. 

(A) Private listening. Where speech re-
quired by paragraph (c)(5)(i) of this sec-
tion is delivered through a mechanism 
for private listening, the automated 
kiosk must provide a means for the 
user to control the volume. A function 
must be provided to automatically 
reset the volume to the default level 
after every use. 
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(B) Speaker volume. Where sound is 
delivered through speakers on the 
automated kiosk, incremental volume 
control must be provided with output 
amplification up to a level of at least 
65 dB SPL. Where the ambient noise 
level of the environment is above 45 dB 
SPL, a volume gain of at least 20 dB 
above the ambient level must be user 
selectable. A function must be provided 
to automatically reset the volume to 
the default level after every use. 

(iii) Captioning. Multimedia content 
that contains speech or other audio in-
formation necessary for the com-
prehension of the content must be open 
or closed captioned. Advertisements 
and other similar information are not 
required to be captioned unless they 
convey information that can be used in 
the transaction being conducted. 

(iv) Tickets and boarding passes. Where 
tickets or boarding passes are provided, 
tickets and boarding passes must have 
an orientation that is tactilely discern-
ible if orientation is important to fur-
ther use of the ticket or boarding pass. 

(6) Input. Input devices must comply 
with paragraphs (c)(6)(i) through (iv) of 
this section. 

(i) Input controls. At least one input 
control that is tactilely discernible 
without activation must be provided 
for each function. Where provided, key 
surfaces not on active areas of display 
screens, must be raised above sur-
rounding surfaces. Where touch or 
membrane keys are the only method of 
input, each must be tactilely discern-
ible from surrounding surfaces and ad-
jacent keys. 

(ii) Alphabetic keys. Alphabetic keys 
must be arranged in a QWERTY key-
board layout. The ‘‘F’’ and ‘‘J’’ keys 
must be tactilely distinct from the 
other keys. 

(iii) Numeric keys. Numeric keys must 
be arranged in a 12-key ascending or 
descending keypad layout or must be 
arranged in a row above the alphabetic 
keys on a QWERTY keyboard. The ‘‘5’’ 
key must be tactilely distinct from the 
other keys. 

(iv) Function keys. Function keys 
must comply with paragraphs 
(c)(6)(iv)(A) and (B) of this section. 

(A) Contrast. Function keys must 
contrast visually from background sur-
faces. Characters and symbols on key 

surfaces must contrast visually from 
key surfaces. Visual contrast must be 
either light-on-dark or dark-on-light. 
However, tactile symbols required by 
(c)(6)(iv)(B) are not required to comply 
with (c)(6)(iv)(A) of this section. 

(B) Tactile symbols. Function key sur-
faces must have tactile symbols as fol-
lows: Enter or Proceed key: raised cir-
cle; Clear or Correct key: raised left 
arrow; Cancel key: raised letter ex; Add 
Value key: raised plus sign; Decrease 
Value key: raised minus sign. 

(7) Display screen. The display screen 
must comply with paragraphs (c)(7)(i) 
and (ii) of this section. 

(i) Visibility. The display screen must 
be visible from a point located 40 
inches (1015 mm) above the center of 
the clear floor space in front of the 
automated kiosk. 

(ii) Characters. Characters displayed 
on the screen must be in a sans serif 
font. Characters must be 3/16 inch (4.8 
mm) high minimum based on the up-
percase letter ‘‘I.’’ Characters must 
contrast with their background with a 
minimum luminosity contrast ratio of 
3:1. 

(8) Braille instructions. Braille instruc-
tions for initiating the speech mode 
must be provided. Braille must comply 
with section 703.3 of the 2010 ADA 
Standards. 

(9) Biometrics. Biometrics must not be 
the only means for user identification 
or control, unless at least two biomet-
ric options that use different biological 
characteristics are provided. 

(d) You must provide equivalent serv-
ice upon request to passengers with a 
disability who cannot readily use your 
automated airport kiosks (e.g., by di-
recting a passenger who is blind to an 
accessible automated kiosk, assisting a 
passenger in using an inaccessible 
automated kiosk, assisting a passenger 
who due to his or her disability cannot 
use an accessible automated kiosk by 
allowing the passenger to come to the 
front of the line at the check-in 
counter). 

[78 FR 67915, Nov. 12, 2013] 
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